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reported that 2023 was a very good year 
for ACERA’s portfolio. The funds earned 
13% which resulted in approximately a one 
billion dollar gain. These numbers exceeded 
actuarial return assumptions and placed 
us in the upper 28% of peer retirement 
systems. Betty reminded us that 2022 was 
not such a great year. We lost 11% that year, 
however, even that number places us above 
the median of peer retirement systems. 
Remember that members are welcome at 
our Board Meetings. You may want to put 
the June 10th meeting on your calendar to 
tune in and listen to what Betty has to say.

An important annual occurrence took 
place at our Board Meeting on April 

8th. We elected Officers. I am happy to 
report that all current Officers agreed to 
remain in their positions, and the Board 
elected the four unanimously to another 
year-long term. They are: Liz Koppenhaver, 
Treasurer; Paul Reeves, Secretary; Dawn 
Stevenson, Vice President; and I will 
continue as President. We thank you for  
the confidence.

I attended ACERA’s virtual Annual Health 
Care Planning Meeting on April 9th 

where I learned a lot and also made some 
recommendations on our behalf. Following 
are a few highlights.

I learned that the utilization of Delta 
Dental benefits has improved a bit. You 

may recall that last year I reported that 
from February 2022 through January 2023, 
27.5% of you did not use dental benefits at 
all. From February 2023 through January 

As the REAC Newsletter was going 
to press last month, we learned that 

Barbara Jean Hallisey, Director Emeritus 
of REAC, had died. Her name has been 
included in the Newsletter for many years 
in recognition of the time she spent in 
service to REAC, but newer members 
probably know little about her. Please read 
her obituary later in this Newsletter. May 
she rest in peace.

Paul Reeves and I met virtually with 
Betty Tse late last month. Regular 

readers recognize her name as Chief 
Investment Officer at ACERA. Betty 
requested a short meeting to help her 
determine how often she should present 
investment information to the REAC 
Board. In the recent past she has visited 
us twice a year and she was afraid that she 
was visiting too often. Paul and I let her 
know that twice a year is not too much 
and that our members are very interested 
in her presentations. After all, it is a 
great comfort to know that ACERA’s 
portfolio is doing well and that we will 
continue to receive the benefits promised 
to us. The plan now is that Betty will 
attend the REAC Board’s June meeting 
to present an annual investment report. 
If the economy and the portfolio remain 
stable or move as expected, then Betty will 
designate someone from her staff to report 
in November. If, however, there are major 
changes, then Betty herself will attend our 
November Board Meeting. 

During this meeting, Betty gave us 
a very high-level report card. She 

REAC Board 
Meetings

May 13, 2024
(Monday) 9:30 am

Zoom

June 10, 2024
(Monday) 9:30 am

Zoom

See page 8 for  
REAC Zoom link

http://reacsite.org
reacwebsite@gmail.com

ACERA Trustees 
Meetings

May 16, 2024
(Thursday) 2:00 pm
see ACERA.org for  

ID and password

June 20, 2024
(Thursday) 2:00 pm

see ACERA.org for  
ID and password

www.acera.org

President’s Message – by Alicia Baptista, President

Welcome  
New Members

Debra Cully 
Marcus Dawal 

Stephen Kilgore 
Roger Marsden 

Ismael Piña

http://reacsite.org
http://www.acera.org
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2024, that non-utilization rate has 
dropped to 26.9%, but that still leaves 
more than a quarter of you who did 
not use your dental benefits. Our 
annual benefit maximum is now 
$1900 and cleanings do not count 
toward that maximum so make an 
appointment and go see your dentist.

If you have not taken advantage of the 
Wellness Program through ACERA, 

visit www.acera.org/wellness. There 
is a wealth of wellness information 
available there.

Plan to attend the Health Fair 
sponsored by ACERA in October. 

You will be able to attend virtually or 
in person. The date and location are 
being finalized and will be announced 
when confirmed.

Silver&Fit, which is available 
to members of Kaiser’s Senior 

Advantage Plan, has been the topic of 
much discussion. This program started 
as a pilot program a couple of years 
ago and the Retirement Board will 
soon decide whether or not to keep 
this program. As a reminder, all Senior 
Advantage members pay a premium 

for this program regardless of use. 
Personally, I was skeptical of a program 
that everybody has to pay for when 
we don’t know how many members 
actually use it. You have changed my 
mind, however, because I now know 
that those of you who have enrolled in 
Silver&Fit have found the program to 
be life-changing and are strong in your 
advocacy for it. I asked earlier this year 
for your feedback regarding Silver&Fit 
and the Board definitely heard 
from you. All messages were highly 
supportive and no one spoke against 
Silver&Fit. Based on your responses, 
the REAC Board voted unanimously 
to recommend that Silver&Fit 
continue as a benefit for Kaiser Senior 
Advantage members. I made this 
recommendation at the Annual Health 
Care Planning Meeting with two 
suggestions. First, continue to advertise 
this benefit. There are still members 
out there who are unfamiliar with 
Silver&Fit. I extended an invitation 
for a presentation on Silver&Fit at 
our Fall Luncheon in October, and I 
expect that someone will be there to 
educate us and answer our questions. 
Second, the main complaint we have 
heard about Silver&Fit is that some 

gyms have refused to become part 
of the network because they find 
the reimbursement to be too low. I 
have asked if it is possible to develop 
contracts wherein Kaiser would make 
their regular reimbursement to these 
gyms and the member would only 
pay the difference between Kaiser’s 
reimbursement rate and the gym’s 
regular fees. If you are a Kaiser  
Senior Advantage Member, visit 
your nearest gym and ask about their 
participation in this program.  
Exercise can only help.

My final recommendation at the 
Health Care Planning Meeting 

was related to our members who 
live abroad. They are not currently 
able to secure medical insurance 
through ACERA and are not able 
to receive reimbursement for health 
care insurance purchased in their 
adopted countries. Of course, there 
are obstacles: different languages 
and different currency to name two. 
ACERA will look into this possibility.

Save the date for the REAC Fall 
Luncheon! We will meet at the 

DoubleTree in Pleasanton on Monday, 
October 21, 2024.

REAC Fall Luncheon Save the Date: 
October 21, 2024

DoubleTree by Hilton in Pleasanton
7050 Johnson Drive

Pleasanton
 

No-host bar opens at 11:30
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Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Directors, Retired Employees of 
Alameda County, Monday, April 8, 2024, 9:30 A.M.
Zoom Video Conferencing Board Meeting

Alicia Baptista, President of the 
Board, called the meeting to order  
at 9:30 AM

Roll Call: Alicia Baptista, Dawn 
Stevenson, Liz Koppenhaver, Paul 
Reeves, Connie Land, Cynthia 
Baron, Kathy Foster, Linda Slater, 
and Marsha Rice were present.  Mike 
Fara, ACERA Communications 
Manager, Charo Panesi-Guerra, 
REAC Member and Administrative 
Assistant, Pete Albert, ACRE 
President, and Brenda Scott, Member, 
were present.

Minutes:   Minutes of the March 
11, 2024 REAC Board meeting were 
reviewed.  Connie Land moved that 
the March 11, 2024, REAC Board 
Minutes be approved as submitted.  
Liz Koppenhaver seconded the 
motion and the motion was approved. 

Announcements & 
Communications:  Alicia reminded 
the Board that a total solar eclipse will 
move across North America today and 
that we will be able to see it at around 
11:13 AM.  She wanted to know if our 
meeting was not finished by that time, 
would it be okay with everyone to take 
a 15 minute break for those who want 
to see the eclipse.  The Board agreed.

Alicia mentioned that she just heard 
that a former Board Member and 
former Board President, Barbara Jean 
Hallisey, passed away.  She will be 
including a short message regarding 

her passing in the President’s Message 
of the REAC News.  Paul agreed to 
write an obituary for the Newsletter.

Alicia reported that we now have the 
sympathy cards we ordered several 
months ago.  When one of our 
members passes away, we will now be 
able to send a sympathy card to the 
member’s family.

Henry Levy, Alameda County 
Treasurer, contacted Kathy and 
Cynthia regarding a potential survey 
he would like to distribute to our 
retirees.  Mr. Levy is interested in 
finding out how prepared REAC 
Members were when they decided to 
retire.  What sort of planning did they 
do, what things did they consider?  
Did they consider how much income 
they would have or how much income 
they would need once they retired?  
He also wanted to know what sort of 
other income they had to offset the 
decrease in their income at the time 
of their retirement.  What percentage 
did the additional income represent 
when they retired?  His goal is to help 
current employees be better prepared 
for their future retirement. 

Kathy will let Mr. Levy know that 
we would like to have him give us his 
presentation first, so that we can ask 
questions and provide feedback.  We 
will invite him to attend our May 13, 
2024 Board Meeting.

Liz reported that a group of deputy 
sheriffs were complaining on 
Facebook, that they were not getting 

reimbursements from Via Benefits. 
She was contacted by Carlos Barrios, 
ACERA Assistant Chief Executive 
Officer, and they will be discussing the 
issue further.  Liz provided her contact 
information on the Facebook Chat 
Group they were using to air their 
complaints.  She also told them to 
either call ACERA or to call her, but 
she has not received any contact.  She 
will keep us informed.

ACERA:  Brenda Scott, member, 
was previously informed that her 
personal information was some of 
the information included in the May 
2023 Delta Dental Data Breach.  The 
affected individuals were offered 24 
months of complimentary credit 
monitoring and identity theft 
protection services.  Brenda had 
some follow-up questions for Mike 
regarding next steps.

Mike mentioned that he was under 
the impression that his colleague was 
going to contact Brenda for follow-up.  
According to Brenda, she has had no 
contact other than a voicemail message 
from anyone at ACERA.  Mike said 
he will follow-up to find out why she 
has not been contacted.  One of the 
issues of concern for Brenda, is the 
company Delta Dental selected to 
provide the identity theft protection.  
According to Brenda, the company 
selected by Delta Dental to provide 
that protection, has had its own system 
hacked, and that does not fill her 
with confidence.  Her other concern 
related to how secure her retirement 
funds were now that the hackers have 
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all her personal information.  Mike 
assured her that her retirement would 
be secure.  ACERRA’s data was not 
hacked and they have very specific 
authentication requirements to prevent 
anyone but the member, having access 
to their retirement information.  Mike 
will have a colleague who specializes in 
the authentication process call Brenda 
to discuss her concerns and Mike will 
also participate in that discussion. 

Mike mentioned that Kathy and 
Carlos Barrios wanted him to talk 
with us regarding the recruitment 
efforts we are considering.  Mike has 
already made improvements in helping 
retirees connect with REAC.  They 
have recently updated their Retiree 
Association page with a “call to action” 
suggesting that retirees consider 
joining a retirement organization.  
They also updated the content and 
included links which will connect 
them with retirement organizations.  
They also modified their Preparing to 
Retire page, which is a step by step 
time line, which all individuals need 
to complete, to include one additional 
step which is to consider joining a 
retirement organization.  

Alicia asked if there was a way for 
us to view or review what retirees 
actually see when they are completing 
their forms.  That way we can correct 
anything which is no longer valid, add 
new items, etc.  Mike agreed to send 
us a link which we can use to connect 
to those documents.

Paul asked Mike if it would be 
possible to work with ACERA to 
send out information regarding the 
advantages of signing up for REAC.  
We will create a letter and perhaps 

include a copy of the Newsletter or a 
link to the Newsletter.  We would send 
those letters to every individual who 
has retired in the last three years, and 
who are not now a member of REAC.  
Mike agreed to work with Charo and 
Paul to make that happen.      

Treasurer’s Report:  Liz 
presented REAC’s March 2024 
Treasurer’s Report.  The beginning 
Interest Privilege Account balance 
was $33,048.27.  Receipts totaled 
$10,721.60 and included $500.00 
from our 1st United Credit Union 
advertisement, $7,520.00 from 
membership dues, and $2,700.99 from 
our Spring Luncheon.  Disbursements 
totaled $18,016.49 and included 
$7,595.06 to DoubleTree for the 
Spring Luncheon, $1,786.19 to Red 
Arrow for the Newsletter, $595.25 for 
postage, $850.00 for officer monthly 
stipends, $2,086.15 for CRCEA 
membership dues, $2,727.07 for Select 
Staffing which included $50.91 for a 
late payment, and $833.75 for Creative 
Circle.   The ending Interest Privilege 
Account balance was $25,753.38 
and total assets were $249,034.93.  
Connie moved that the March 2024 
Treasurer’s Report be approved as 
submitted.  Marsha seconded the 
motion and the motion was approved.

Liz presented REAC’s January 
– March 2024 Quarterly Report.   
Receipts totaled $26,752.04 and 
included $22,549.00 from membership 
dues, $1,500.00 from our 1st United 
Credit Union advertisement, and 
$2,700.99 from the Spring Luncheon 
and Annual Membership meeting.  
Disbursements totaled $31,801.95 
and included $8,689.30 for Select 
Staffing, $7,595.06 for the Spring 

Luncheon, $3,568.27 for Red 
Arrow for the Newsletter, $2,283.75 
for Creative Circle, $2,086.15 for 
CRCEA membership dues, $1,786.78 
for postage, $450.00 for Web Hosting, 
$825.00 for Annual Membership 
Meeting gift certificates and See’s 
Candies Volume Discount program, 
and $150.00 for Conference Fees 
for Spring and Fall delegates for two 
conferences.  Connie moved that the 
January – March 2024 Quarterly 
Report be approved as submitted.  
Marsha seconded the motion and the 
motion was approved. 

CRCEA (California 
Retired County Employees 
Association):  Connie provided her 
April CRCEA report.  

The March Executive Committee 
meeting was held on March 20, 2024. 
She did not attend this meeting.

However, after review of the meeting 
minutes, legislatively there’s not much 
going on at this time.

Other updates provided included, 
Contra Costa County is the host 
county for the CRCEA 2024 Fall 
Conference. They report that banquet 
costs are high but they continue to 
find ways to mitigate costs.  Ventura 
County is set to host the CRCEA 
Spring 2025 Conference to be held at 
the Crowne Plaza Hotel, Ventura on 
April 13-16, 2025.  Ventura and Santa 
Barbara Associations had tried to 
accomplish hosting a joint conference, 
however, efforts were unsuccessful. As 
a result, each association will host their 
own conference. Santa Barbara is the 
host county for the CRCEA Spring 
2026 conference. The tentative plan is 
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to hold the conference at the Marriott 
Hotel in Buellton, Ca. No date set yet.

The Conference Brainstorming 
Subcommittee-The Chair of the Ad 
Hoc Conference Committee reported 
that two meetings had been held.  
Discussions including the possibility 
of establishing two divisions/districts 
(basically split between north/south 
associations with some adjustment to 
keep as equally balanced as possible).  
Some research will be done on the 
possibility of establishing a multi-year 
contract with regional hotels. They 
will also look at the ability to put on 
smaller, less expensive conferences, 
funding and budgeting issues.  The 
Chair of the Ad Hoc Conference, 
who is also CRCEA Vice President, 
announced his resignation from both 
because he’s been working full time 
and finds he’s not able to commit 
sufficient time to be able to meet the 
objectives of said positions. CRCEA 
President expressed appreciation for 
his years of services and wished him 
well.  Based on the announcement, the 
President asked John McTighe-San 
Diego County Retired Association  
to assume the duties of Chair of the 
Ad Hoc Conference Committee.  
John accepted.

The Committee met on March 28, 
2024 and on April 04, 2024. The 
Committee considered the results of 
the conference survey, the discussions 
held at last fall’s conference in 
Stockton, frequency, type, duration, 
location, cost and method of funding 
conferences. Because of everyone’s 
active participation, there are 9 
recommendations to the CRCEA 
Executive Committee. These will 
be presented, via a PowerPoint 

presentation, to the Executive 
Committee for discussion in advance 
of the CRCEA 2024 Spring Virtual 
Business Meeting on April 24, 
2024. The recommendations will be 
presented to Associations during the 
Business Meeting. Associations will 
have an opportunity to ask questions 
and to discuss before a decision is 
made by the Executive Committee.

As stated above, the CRCEA Spring 
2024 Conference will be a virtual 
Business Session conducted on 
Wednesday, April 24, 2024; 9:00 AM 
to Noon via Zoom. Connie will send 
out copies of the Agenda and the 
Zoom invitation as soon as they  
are available.

REAC 2025 Fall Conference 
Planning Committee Update: 
The Planning Committee met March 
15, 2024 to tour the DoubleTree 
hotel in Newark, March 22, 2024 to 
tour the Livermore and Pleasanton 
DoubleTrees, and March 26, 2024 
to firm up stats and other needs for 
a conference. The latter was provided 
to the hotels visited. Newark and 
Livermore submitted proposals but 
need updates based on the updated 
stats.  We are waiting for a proposal 
from Pleasanton.  Next steps are to 
receive and review proposals and 
review the CRCEA Conference 
Manual. At the Annual Spring 
Meeting, a volunteer, Norma Williams, 
volunteered to solicit funds to help 
offset the conference costs. They plan 
to invite her to a future meeting. 
This committee meets monthly via 
Zoom. Alicia asked if Connie could 
send all the Board members copies of 
the invitation to the virtual Business 
Session on March 24th and the link 

for those Board members who would 
like to attend.  Connie will send the 
invitation and the link. 

SACRS (State Association of 
County Retirement Systems):  
Paul reported that Kathy has agreed to 
take over the responsibilities associated 
with SACRS.  Paul felt that Kathy, 
based on her previous work experience, 
would be the perfect person to take 
over that responsibility.  Kathy 
mentioned that she was happy to take 
over that responsibility.  Liz reported 
that she was able to contact SACRS 
and speak with Sulema Peterson, 
SACRS Executive Director, and give 
her an update regarding the change.    

Retirement Board:  Kathy 
provided a brief report on the April 3, 
2024 Retirees Committee meeting.

There was one Action item and three 
Information Items.  The first Action 
Item was a discussion and possible 
motion by the Retirees Committee 
to adopt the revisions to the Death 
Benefit Equity Policy.  One of the 
first revisions concerned changing 
the program name to Advance 
Death Benefit Election, which better 
communicated the intent of the 
program to members.

Additional improvements relate to 
making Staff ’s administration of the 
program more efficient. The main 
change is that instead of having a 
standalone form for members to  
make their Advance Death Benefit 
Election, a new section for this 
election was added to the Active 
or Deferred Member Beneficiary 
Designation Form.
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The Retirees Committee voted to 
recommend to the Retirement Board 
to adopt the revisions to the Death 
Benefit Equity Policy.

The first Information Item was a 
report on Via Benefits for 2023.  Via 
Benefits provided information on 
Medicare and pre-65 retirees related to 
enrollment/plan statistics and activity, 
call statistics, customer satisfaction 
survey results, Health Reimbursement 
Arrangement (HRA) account activity, 
and 2023 and 2024 enhancements. 
Additional information was provided 
specific to the Medicare retirees 
regarding the number of retirees 
enrolling in plans online and those 
contacting Via Benefits for assistance 
with their plan enrollment. 

The second Information Item was 
a discussion on various options 
for increasing the hearing aid 
reimbursement for retirees in the 
Kaiser Permanente Senior Advantage 
plan.  Staff provided a response from 
Via Benefits’ representative regarding 
its fee to administer the hearing aid 
benefit through a separate HRA 
account. In addition, Staff provided 
information regarding the feasibility 
of internally processing hearing aid 
claims taking into account various 
considerations. Staff also showed a cost 
comparison of providing the hearing 
aid benefit at the $1,000 and $2,000 
levels between Kaiser and Via Benefits.  
The item will be brought back for 
discussion and possible motion in 
July or August, after they receive 
the hearing aid benefit premiums 
from Kaiser, and cost information to 
administer the hearing aid benefit 
from Via Benefits for the 2025  
Plan Year.

The third Information Item was a 
report on the Supplemental Retiree 
Benefit Reserve (SRBR) Financial 
Status.  Staff presented a 10-year 
history of the SRBR activity through 
December 31, 2023. The total interest 
credited to the SRBR for 2023 was 
approximately $74.6 million of regular 
earnings, using the assumed rate of 
return of 3.5000%. No excess earnings 
were credited. Net deductions were 
approximately $56.8 million. The 
December 31, 2023 ending balance 
was approximately $1.2 billion.

Kathy reported that there will be no 
Retirees Committee meeting in  
May 2024.

Investment Committee:   Alicia 
reported on a meeting she and Paul 
had with Betty Tse, ACERA Chief 
Investment Officer.  Betty asked to 
meet with us to discuss how effective 
their meetings were in meeting our 
needs.  We assured her that her 
meetings were very helpful, very 
educational, and very timely.  We 
explained that we felt her meetings 
were necessary in helping REAC and 
our members, to stay informed.  Betty 
was thinking of reducing the number 
of meetings to one a year. (They were 
meeting with us twice a year.)  Betty 
agreed to one meeting a year, either 
in May or June, preferably June,   She 
will attend our June 10, 2024 Board 
meeting.  At the June meeting, Betty 
will provide a “High Level Annual 
Report Card” on how ACERA is 
doing on investments, the total fund 
balance, the SRBR balance, investment 
strategies, etc.  If the portfolio is stable 
and advancing, she would send one of 
her staff to talk with us in November.  
If the portfolio is not performing well, 
she would meet with us in November.

Betty also gave us a brief overview of 
the fund’s performance in 2023.  The 
total fund balance in 2022 was 10.3 
Billion and the total fund balance 
in 2023 was 11.2 Billion.  In 2023 
they achieved a 13% return on their 
investments, which exceeded actuarial 
return assumptions.  The fund’s 
performance ranks them in the 28th 
percentile among peer retirement 
systems which is well above the 
median.  ACERA spent over $200 
million in benefits and administrative 
expenses.  Betty also reminded us that 
in 2022 the Fund lost 11%, but the 
success of 2023 made up for that.

Health Care (Centers 
for Disease Control and 
Prevention):  Linda provided her 
Health Care report.  

According to the CDC, COVID-19 
rates are very low for Alameda County 
and Contra Costa County.  The CDC 
now includes recommendations 
on disease prevention.  Those 
recommendations included not to 
smoke, to eat healthy, to be active, and 
to exercise.  They have a chart which 
shows you how much exercise you 
need depending on your age and your 
physical condition.

Alicia reminded the Board that 
tomorrow, April 9, 2024, is the Annual 
Health Care Planning meeting 
which she plans on attending.  She 
has received positive feedback from 
several of our members who use the 
Silver&Fit program, and all of them 
want us to support continuing the 
program.   Kathy mentioned that 
Kaiser has now agreed to provide us 
with usage numbers which will be 
helpful in future planning.  Kathy 
thinks those usage numbers may be 
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available as soon as this coming July 
2024. Alicia called for a vote. Everyone 
who wants us to support keeping the 
Silver&Fit program for the next Plan 
Year, please vote yes.  Everyone who 
does not want to support keeping the 
Silver&Fit program, please vote no.  
Everyone voted yes, so at the Annual 
Health Care Planning meeting Alicia 
will report that REAC supports 
keeping the program.  She will also ask 
if there is a way for people who like a 
specific Gym that does not participate 
in the Silver&Fit program, can be 
reimbursed for the cost difference.  

 Activities:  Alicia reported that the 
Luncheon committee met on March 
26, 2024 to discuss how everything 
went, what improvements might be 
needed, etc.  Alicia was surprised 
that Kaiser actually received feedback 
from several luncheon attendees.  
She did not think that any of the 
attendees would use the QR Code to 
complete the Kaiser survey and give 
feedback. However, Kaiser did receive 
11 responses.  The Board discussed 
the use of QR Codes as a method 
of getting feedback.  Some thought 
they should be larger, some thought 
presenters should help explain how to 
use QR Codes, and some felt that both 
paper and a QR Codes should be used.

The 2024 Fall Luncheon will also be 
held at the same location, which is the 
DoubleTree by Hilton, 7050 Johnson 
Drive, Pleasanton, and will be held on 
October 21, 2024. 

Note:  At approximately 11:10 a.m., 
the Board took a 15 minute break to 
observe the eclipse.  

Membership and Recruitment:  
Charo reported that as of March 31, 
2024, membership stood at 3,773 
members, which is slightly lower than 
the previous month.

REAC Website:   Connie provided 
her April 8, 2024 Website Sub-
Committee Report.

The Website Sub-Committee met on 
April 01, 2024 to discuss the requested 
changes made to the website by the 
Web Designer. After some discussion, 
there are a few corrections and updates 
needed for which we’ve captured in 
another PowerPoint presentation to 
send to the Board members for review.  
The Sub-Committee is planning to 
meet again, directly after this meeting, 
to ensure everyone is on the same 
page. Another update will be provided 
at the next meeting.

Website Activity:  Over the past 
28 days, there have been 293 unique 
visitors (different people) to the 
REAC website. This is a 55% increase 
from February which was 189. The 
average time spent on the site was 8 
minutes and 22 seconds. The most-
visited section on the website was the 
Members Only page, followed by the 
Membership page.

REAC News:  The REAC News 
will contain information regarding 
the passing of Barbara Hallisey, the 
meeting with Betty Tse, the Health 
Care Planning meeting, and the 
Spring Luncheon summary. 

Other Reports: There was no 
additional information to report.

Old Business:  The Board briefly 
discussed draft 2024 REAC Goals 
& Objectives. Alicia agreed to send 
everyone a copy of the draft, which 
was handed out at the Annual 
Membership Meeting.  The Board 
agreed to rank the top five and forward 
that information to Paul.  He will 
consolidate the list and bring it back 
for discussion at the May 13, 2024 
Board meeting.

 New Business:  Election of Board 
Officers.  Paul reported that he queried 
each of the current officers to see if 
they would be willing to serve an 
additional term of office.  He was 
pleased to report that all current 
officers agreed to serve an additional 
term.  Connie motioned that Alicia 
Baptist be re-elected as Board 
President, that Dawn Stevenson be 
re-elected as Board Vice President, 
that Liz Koppenhaver be re-elected as 
Board Treasurer, and that Paul Reeves 
be re-elected as Board Secretary.  
Cynthia seconded the motion, and 
the motion was approved.  Cynthia 
wanted to know how long the term 
of office was.  The term for Board 
Officers is one year, and the term for 
Board members is three years.

For the Good of the Order:  
There was no additional information 
to report.  

Meeting adjourned at 12:17 pm.

 Respectfully submitted by  
Paul Reeves, Board Secretary

Next Meeting:   

Next Board Meeting: Monday,  
May 13, 2024, 9:30 am 
Zoom Video Conferencing
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Checking Accounts Made

Plus, $100!
Open a checking account with promo code FREE, use it, 
and we’ll give you $100! Visit 1stunitedcu.org/free for
more details. Insured by NCUA.  

Easy. Local. Free.

ACERA Performance Report
ACERA reported in its March 2024 Performance Report that the fund had increased $259,494,533.  The total 
fund returned 2.28%. The value of the fund at the end of March was $11,649,839,881.

Join the REAC Board meeting on the second Monday of the month at 9:30 am.

Zoom Meeting:

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/8185454951?pwd=dG1pTWNPMjhBMEtGQ0Y0aXNLaDdLUT09
Meeting ID: 818 545 4951
Passcode: REAC
Dial by your location
        +1 669 900 9128 US (San Jose)
Passcode: 529503
Find your local number:  
https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kkPKWqn45

“Never go to a doctor whose office  
plants have died.” 

Erma Bombeck

https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kkPKWqn45
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ALVARADO, Ivonne
Alameda Health System

ANDRES, Genie
Health Care Services Agency

AYALA, Berta
Alameda Health System

BARBER, Brenda
Social Services Agency

CHAUS, Mumtaz
Alameda Health System

CULLY, Debra
Probation

DAWAL, Marcus
Probation

EDNALAGA, Editha
Assessor

ELDRIDGE, Elaine
Health Care Services Agency

FISHER LEVY, Francey
Library

FLORES, Priscilla
Social Services Agency

GLODOWSKI, Jacob
Probation

HESS, Paul
Sheriff ’s Office

KILGORE, Stephen
Alameda Health System

MARSDEN, Roger
Health Care Services Agency

MARTIN, Monica
Superior Court

MARTINEZ, Brian
Sheriff ’s Office

MARYLANDER, Teresa
Non-Member

MILLER, Scott
Sheriff ’s Office

MILLER, William
Alameda Health System

MITCHELL 
ABERNATHY, Lisa
Probation

NORTON, Michael
Sheriff ’s Office

PAOLINI, Michael
Social Services Agency

PERALES, Nicole
Probation

PINA, Ismael
ACERA

PRINCE, Cleveland
Social Services Agency

RUDOLPH, Jon
Sheriff ’s Office

SMITH, Clinton
Sheriff ’s Office

STEINBACH, Kimberly
Superior Court

TAVARES, Gregg
General Services Agency

TAYLOR, Thomas
ACERA

“Life is like riding a bicycle. To keep 
your balance, you must keep moving. 

Albert Einstein

Congratulations On Your Retirement
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In Memoriam
In deepest sympathy to the family and friends of the following retirees:

ANGST, Arthur
Sheriff ’s Office
3/4/2024

BERNEY, Jerome
Health Care Services Agency
3/2/2024

BREAULT, Ronald
Registrar Of Voters
2/25/2024

BROWN, Lillie
Social Services Agency
2/28/2024

BUSH, Russell
Public Works Agency
3/17/2024

BUTNER, David
Social Services Agency
3/7/2024

BYERS-MC CARTHY, 
Barbara
Non-Mbr Survivor of Walter 
Byers
2/25/2024

COSCA, Joseph
Sheriff ’s Office
3/9/2024

CRUME, Alfred
Sheriff ’s Office
3/18/2024

DEGUZMAN, Mario
Superior Court
3/13/2024

DRUMGOOLE, Margie
Alameda Health System
3/11/2024

FURLONG, Patrick
Behavioral Health Care Services
1/28/2024

GARDEMAN, Carl
Community Development Agency
3/9/2024

GREGORIO, Ernesto
Alameda Health System
3/13/2024

HOGNER, Don
Probation
2/21/2024

KENNEDY, Carl
Non-Mbr Survivor of Beverly 
Elaine Kennedy
3/17/2024

LA MARCHE, Michael
Probation
3/8/2024

LANG, Ivory
General Services Agency
2/26/2024

LENDRUM, Betty
Non-Mbr Survivor of Earl 
Lendrum
2/29/2024

MEESE, George
Superior Court
3/6/2024

MORADO, Vincente
Sheriff ’s Office
3/18/2024

NUNES, Norman
Social Services Agency
3/9/2024

SIVERSON, Doris
Public Health
2/22/2024

SMYER, Harry
Probation
3/3/2024

SPENCER-CLARK, 
Corinne
Non-Mbr DRO recipient of 
Andrew G. Theobald
2/27/2024

The surviving spouse of a member is eligible for REAC membership. To enroll, send an email to reacwebsite@gmail.com.

mailto:reacwebsite%40gmail.com?subject=REAC%20membership
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Barbara Jean Hallisey – Passed away 
on March 22, 2024

Barbara worked for the County of 
Alameda for 25 years and she retired 
in August 1999.  When she retired 
she was the Executive Secretary to the 
County Counsel.  She was a dedicated 
employee and she served with 
distinction.  Barbara was elected to 
the REAC Board of Directors in 2000 
and served on the Board for almost 
10 years.  Initially Barbara helped 
with organizing both the Annual 
Membership Meetings and Spring 
Luncheons as well as the REAC Fall 

Luncheons.  She was also the driving 
force behind updating and revising 
many of REAC’s internal practices 
and procedures.

Barbara was elected President of the 
REAC Board in 2001.  As president 
she was a consistent presence at 
ACERA Board and committee 
meetings and helped to nurture 
effective working relationships with 
ACERA staff.  After stepping down 
as the Board President, she continued 
to serve as a REAC Board member, 
finally retiring from the Board in 2009.  
As a result of Barbara’s dedication 

to REAC and to the members it 
serves, Barbara was named a Director 
Emeritus.  Even after leaving the 
Board Barbara continued to provide 
guidance to the REAC Board and its 
members.  We extend our condolences 
to Barbara’s husband, Mike.  When we 
asked Mike if Barbara had any final 
thought or wishes, Mike responded by 
saying that Barbara had only one wish, 
she just wanted us to “Give a hug to 
someone special in her name.”  Now 
that is class.

Submitted by Paul Reeves

“You only live once,  
but if you do it right, once is enough.” 

Mae West

Barbara Jean Hallisey
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